
 
MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
BOROUGH OF CLOSTER 

 
  REGULAR MEETING MINUTES – JUNE 27, 2018 - 7:30 P.M 
 
 Mayor Glidden called the meeting to order at 7:30 P.M.   
 

1.        PROVISIONS OF OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT STATEMENT  
 
 This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of 
New Jersey, was included in the Annual Notice of Meetings which was published in The Record and The 
Star Ledger on January 6, 2018, was posted on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and has remained posted 
as the required notices under the Statute.  In addition, a copy of the notice is and has been available to the 
public and is on file in the office of the Municipal Clerk. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
Mayor Glidden invited all to join in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

2. ROLL CALL 
 
 The following persons were present: 
  Mayor John C. Glidden, Jr.  
  Councilpersons: Alissa Latner, Dolores Witko, Joseph Yammarino and Jannie Chung 
  Borough Administrator Arthur Braun Dolson 
  Borough Attorney Edward T. Rogan 
  Borough Clerk Loretta Castano 
  Borough Engineer Nick DeNicola 
  Chief of Police Dennis Kaine 
 

The following persons were absent: 
Councilman Scott Devlin 
Councilwoman Victoria Amitai 
 
At this time, Mayor Glidden explained he was deviating from the customary procedure 

of conducting the Work Session first in order to swear in two new patrolmen by having the 
governing body approve their respective Resolutions of appointment. 

  
3. MAYORAL PRESENTATION(S) 
 
4. PRESENTATION(S) 
 
11. RESOLUTION FOR HIRING MICHAEL ARCHER TO THE CLOSTER POLICE DEPARTMENT AS A 

PROBATIONARY PATROLMAN, AT THE CONTRACTUAL FIRST YEAR PRE- ACADEMY RATE 
OF $37,416.00 PER ANNUM, EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2018 (Received from Chief of Police 6/15/18) 

 
12. RESOLUTION FOR HIRING BRIAN KELLY TO THE CLOSTER POLICE DEPARTMENT AS A 

PROBATIONARY PATROLMAN, AT THE CONTRACTUAL FIRST YEAR PRE- ACADEMY RATE 
OF $37,416.00 PER ANNUM, EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2018 (Received from Chief of Police 6/15/18) 

 
 Motion of Approval was made by Councilwoman Latner, seconded by Councilwoman Witko and 
declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative vote of Councilpersons Latner, Witko, Yammarino 
and Chung.  
 
 Councilwoman Latner introduced Michael Archer, born and raised in Waldwick, New Jersey; and 
after graduating from Waldwick High School, he attended Rowan University and graduated with a 
Bachelor’s Degree in Law and Justice with a minor in Psychology and named to the Dean’s List. He will be 
attending the basic police training at the Bergen County Police Academy with a scheduled graduation date of 
December 2018.  
 
 At this time Mayor Glidden administered the Oath of Office to Michael Archer. The Mayor and 
Council offered congratulations and the public offered a round of applause. 
 

Councilwoman Latner introduced Brian Kelly, born and raised in Closter, New Jersey; and after 
graduating from Northern Valley Regional High School, Demarest, he attended Springfield College in 
Massachusetts and graduated with a Bachelor’s Degree in Criminal Justice with a minor in Business 
Administration and named to the Dean’s List. He will be attending the basic police training at the Bergen 
County Police Academy with a scheduled graduation date of 2018.  
 

At this time Mayor Glidden administered the Oath of Office to Brian Kelly. The Mayor and Council 
offered congratulations and the public offered a round of applause. 
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Motion to close the Regular Meeting and go into the Work Session at 7:52 p.m. was made by 
Councilwoman Latner, seconded by Councilwoman Chung and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the 
affirmative vote of Councilpersons Latner, Witko, Yammarino and Chung.  

 
Mayor Glidden resumed the Regular Meeting at 8:52 p.m.     

 
5. MAYORAL APPOINTMENT(S) TO THE FOLLOWING BOARDS/COMMISSIONS: 

OFFICE 
 

INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Environmental Commission    

Associate Member 

Steve Lopez 
(Non-acceptance  

of re-appointment) NO APPOINTMENT   1 Year 31-Dec-18 

Associate Member 

Shucai Zhu 
(Non-acceptance  

appointment) NO APPOINTMENT 1 Year 31-Dec-18 
 
6a.  VOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS 
 
   Motion approving the Consent Agenda minus Item Nos. 11 and 12, which were previously 

approved;  and Item No.15, which was removed by the Borough Attorney,  was made by Councilwoman 
Latner, seconded by Councilman Yammarino and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative 
vote of Councilpersons Latner, Witko, Yammarino and Chung.  

  
 RESOLUTIONS 
 
7. RESOLUTION NO. 3 APPROVING 2018-2019 LIQUOR LICENSE RENEWALS 
 
8. APPROVING RENEWAL OF INACTIVE/POCKET LICENSE SUBJECT TO 12.39 SPECIAL RULING 

FROM THE DIRECTOR OF THE DIVISION OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL FOR THE 
2018-2019 LICENSE TERM FOR TOPSIDE, INC., PLENARY RETAIL CONSUMPTION LICENSE 
NO. 0207-33-012-006 (Special Ruling issued 6/13/18 for 18-19 & 19-20 terms) 

 
9. RESOLUTION REQUESTING APPROVAL OF ITEM OF REVENUE AND APPROPRIATION UNDER 

N.J.S.A. 40A:4-87 FOR “ALCOHOL EDUCATION REHABILITATION” IN THE AMOUNT OF $659.09 
(Received from Assistant CFO 6/12/18) 

 
10. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING ISSUANCE OF AN AD INTERIM PERMIT FOR PLENARY RETAIL 

CONSUMPTION LIQUOR LICENSE NO. 0207-33-006-009 (CINEMEX NJ, LLC) 
 
11. RESOLUTION FOR HIRING MICHAEL ARCHER TO THE CLOSTER POLICE DEPARTMENT AS A 

PROBATIONARY PATROLMAN, AT THE CONTRACTUAL FIRST YEAR PRE- ACADEMY RATE 
OF $37,416.00 PER ANNUM, EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2018 (Received from Chief of Police 6/15/18) 

 
12. RESOLUTION FOR HIRING BRIAN KELLY TO THE CLOSTER POLICE DEPARTMENT AS A 

PROBATIONARY PATROLMAN, AT THE CONTRACTUAL FIRST YEAR PRE- ACADEMY RATE 
OF $37,416.00 PER ANNUM, EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2018 (Received from Chief of Police 6/15/18) 

 
13. RESOLUTION APPROVING SECTION 457 DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLAN WITH LINCOLN 

RETIREMENT SERVICES, LLC (Revised Plan 92-PD-Lincoln-121316) Received from Borough 
Administrator’s office 6/20/18 

 
14. RESOLUTION SUPPORTING S-1873 AND A-1627, BILL TO CLARIFY CERTAIN VOLUNTEER 

POSITION DO NOT IMPACT RETIREMENT BENEFITS FOR PUBLIC EMPLOYEES (Discussed at WS 
6/13/18/Received from Borough Attorney 6/21/18) 

 
15. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A SIDEWALK SALE IN THE BOROUGH ON JULY 26, 27 AND 28, 

2018 AND TO ERECT A BANNER OVER BOROUGH PROPERTY (Received from Borough Attorney 
6/21/18) 

 
16. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING CONTRACTS WITH CERTAIN APPROVED STATE CONTRACT 

PRICING SYSTEM VENDORS PURSUANT TO N.J.S.A. 40A:11-11 FOR DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC 
WORKS VEHICLE and ALL ASSOCIATED EQUIPMENT, BOND ORDINANCE 2018:1241, CAPITAL 
ACCOUNT C-04-18-241-002-002 IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF $36,053.52 PER THE ATTACHED 
(Received from Borough Administrator’s office 6/21/18) 

 
17. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING CONTRACTS WITH CERTAIN APPROVED STATE CONTRACT 

PRICING SYSTEM VENDORS PURSUANT TO N.J.S.A. 40A:11-11 FOR CONSTRUCTION 
DEPARTMENT VEHICLE and ALL ASSOCIATED EQUIPMENT, BOND ORDINANCE 2018:1241, 
CAPITAL ACCOUNT C-04-18-241-004-001 IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF $29,005.00 PER THE 
ATTACHED (Received from Borough Administrator’s office 6/21/18) 
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18. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING CONTRACTS WITH CERTAIN APPROVED STATE CONTRACT 

PRICING SYSTEM VENDORS PURSUANT TO N.J.S.A. 40A:11-11 FOR POLICE POLARIS 
VEHICLE and ALL ASSOCIATED EQUIPMENT, BOND ORDINANCE 2018:1241, CAPITAL 
ACCOUNT C-04-18-241-001-003 IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF $29,405.55 PER THE ATTACHED 
(Received from Borough Administrator’s office 6/21/18)  

 
19. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING CONTRACTS WITH CERTAIN APPROVED STATE CONTRACT 

PRICING SYSTEM VENDORS PURSUANT TO N.J.S.A. 40A:11-11 FOR POLICE PATROL 
VEHICLES and ALL ASSOCIATED EQUIPMENT, BOND ORDINANCE 2018:1241, CAPITAL 
ACCOUNT C-04-18-241-001-002 IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF $103,727.79 PER THE ATTACHED 
(Received from Borough Administrator’s office 6/21/18)     

 
20. RESOLUTION AWARDING PURCHASE of EQUIPMENT FROM KERIF NIGHT VISION DBA BUY 

ELCAN/LAS VEGAS TRUCK VAULT, BOND ORDINANCE 2018:1241, CAPITAL ACCOUNT C-04-
18-241-001-002 IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF $3,475.00 PER THE ATTACHED (Received from 
Borough Administrator’s office 6/21/18)     

 
21. RESOLUTION AWARDING PURCHASE OF EQUIPMENT FROM GRAFIX SHOPPE, BOND 

ORDINANCE 2018:1241, CAPITAL ACCOUNT C-04-18-241-001-002 IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF 
$770.00 PER THE ATTACHED (Received from Borough Administrator’s office 6/21/18)     

 
22. RESOLUTION AWARDING PURCHASE OF EQUIPMENT FROM STALKER RADAR, APPLIED 

CONCEPTS, INC., BOND ORDINANCE 2018:1241, CAPITAL ACCOUNT C-04-18-241-001-002 IN 
THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF $336.00 PER THE ATTACHED (Received from Borough Administrator’s 
office 6/21/18)     

 
MOTIONS  
 

23. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING MINUTES – ABSTENTION: Amitai 
(Distributed 6/21/18) 

  a. REGULAR MEETING HELD JUNE 13, 2018 
b. WORK SESSION HELD JUNE 13, 2018 

 
24. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 

NOT MADE AT THE REORGANIZATION MEETING HELD 1/2/18 (Not made to date): 

OFFICE INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Food and Assistance Board 
 

Member Katie McDermott NO APPOINTMENT 2 Years 31-Dec-19 

Member VACANT NO APPOINTMENT   2 Years 31-Dec-19 
 
25. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS: 

OFFICE INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Historic Preservation Commission 

Alternate No. 1 
Irene Stella  

(Declined appointment) NO APPOINTMENT   
2 Years                          

(Unexp. Tobia) 31-Dec-18 

Alternate No. 2 
Ellen Lutvak 

(Declined appointment) NO APPOINTMENT   2 Years 31-Dec-19 

Improvement Commission     

Member 

Andrew Albaum 
(Non-acceptance  

of re-appointment) NO APPOINTMENT   2 Years 31-Dec-19 
 
25a. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS: 

OFFICE INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Zoning Board of Adjusment 

Alternate No. 2 
Joan Marks 

(Resignation 11. M.L. 6/7/18) Barret Abramow 
2 Years  

(Unexp. Marks) 31-Dec-19 

Alternate No. 3 Barret Abramow Ravit Advocat 
2 Years 

(Unexp. Abramow) 31-Dec-18 

Alternate No. 4 Ravit Advocat Soci Kayserian 
2 Years 

(Unexp. Advocat) 31-Dec-19 
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26. MOTION GRANTING APPROVAL FOR ISSUANCE BY POLICE DEPARTMENT OF THE 

FOLLOWING HAWKERS AND PEDDLERS LICENSES FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2018 PER 
BOROUGH CODE CH. 127 (Received from Chief of Police 6/19/18) 

 
  PERMIT NO 2018-003 – FOR RESIDENTIAL PEST CONTROL SERVICES DELIVERED TO 

CUSTOMER’S HOME, COMPANY: APTIVE ENVIRONMENTAL, 19 STATE ROUTE 10E,  
  UNIT 24, SUCCASUNNA, NJ 07876 AS FOLLOWS: 
 

2018-003I – CHRIS MITCHELL HUNEM, 9780 N. DORCHESTER DRIVE, CEDAR HILLS, UT 84062 
2018-003J – JAMES MOORE, 9256 N. MAHOGANY DRIVE, CEDAR HILLS, UT 84062 
2018-003K – COLLIN ARAVE CHRISTENSEN, 1202 W. 110 N, APT. S-302, PLEASANT GROVE, UT 84062 
2018-003L – KYLE D. MOORE, 1206 WOODMONT COURT, MT. ARLINGTON, NJ 07856 
2018-003M – SYDNEY EMILY LAYTON, 7414 FIELD STONE DRIVE, MT. ARLINGTON, NJ 07856 
2018-003N – HAYDEN L. ANDERSON, 3394 N. 900 W, LEHI, UT 84043 
2018-003O – JOSHUA MICHAEL FARAH, 8403 FIELD STONE DRIVE, MT. ARLINGTON, NJ 07856 
2018-003P – RICHARD JON MEIER, 5377 HOAG ROAD, ROME, NY 13440 
2018-003Q – MORGAN BEN ANDERSON, 6765 W. CANTERBURY DRIVE, HIGHLAND, UT 84003 
2018-003R – BENJAMIN C. JENSEN, 2104 N 5E, LAYTON, UT 84041 
2018-003S – JORDAN MCKAY VON TRAPP, 48N 2120 E CIRCLE DRIVE, ST. GEORGE, UT 84790 
2018-003T – NATHAN JOHN CANNON, 7407 FIELD STONE DRIVE, MT. ARLINGTON, NJ 07856 

 
27. REPORTS  
 (No reports received at the time of preparation of this Agenda) 
 
6b.  VOTE ON ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA 
 
28.      OPEN MEETING TO PUBLIC FOR ANY MATTER, PER N.J.S.A. 10:4-12 (a)      
  (Subject to 5-minute limit per By-Laws General Rule No.11) 
  
   Mayor Glidden opened the meeting to the public. No one wishing to be heard, Mayor Glidden closed 

the meeting to the public.  
 
29.  ANY OTHER MATTER WHICH MAY COME BEFORE THE GOVERNING BODY 
 
30.  ADJOURNMENT  
 
   Motion to adjourn at 9:00 p.m. was made by Councilwoman Latner, seconded by Councilwoman 

Chung and declared unanimously carried by Mayor Glidden.  
 
         Provided to the Mayor and Council on  
         July 5, 2018 for approval at the  
         Regular Meeting to be held  
         July 11, 2018 
 
 
         _________________________________ 
         Loretta Castano, RMC 
         Borough Clerk  
 
  Prepared by Carol A. Kroepke, RMC 
  utilizing recording and Borough Clerk’s  
  notes 
 
  Approval at the Regular Meeting held July 11, 2018 
  Consent Agenda Item No. 18a 
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MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
BOROUGH OF CLOSTER 

  
WORK SESSION NOTES – JUNE 27, 2018 - 7:30 P.M. 
 
 The Mayor and Council of the Borough of Closter held a Work Session on Wednesday,  
June 27, 2018.  Mayor Glidden called the meeting to order at 7:42 p.m. 

 
1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
Having saluted the flag during the Regular Meeting, Mayor Glidden continued with the Agenda. 

 
2. PROVISIONS OF OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT STATEMENT 
 

 This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of 
New Jersey, was included in the Notice of Meetings which was published in The Record and the Star 
Ledger on January 6, 2018, was posted on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and has remained 
continuously posted as the required notices under the Statute.  In addition, a copy of the notice is and has 
been available to the public and is on file in the office of the Municipal Clerk.  

 
3. ROLL CALL 
 
 The following persons were present: 
  Mayor John C. Glidden Jr.  
  Councilpersons Alissa Latner, Dolores Witko, Joseph Yammarino and Jannie Chung 
  Borough Administrator Arthur Braun Dolson 
  Borough Attorney, Edward T. Rogan 
  Borough Clerk, Loretta Castano 
  Borough Engineer, Nick DeNicola 
  Chief of Police, Dennis Kaine 
 
 The following persons were absent: 
  Councilman Scott Devlin 
  Councilwoman Victoria Amitai 
 

 At this time, Councilwoman Chung introduced Elizabeth Kayzman, 43 MacArthur Avenue,  a 
student at Northern Valley High School who has started a Stigma Free Club. Ms. Kayzman said she has 
become passionate about the Stigma Free Message and the Club she has formed is focused on healthy 
relationships and mental wellness. She said we raise money for different wellness causes, felt that this year 
the club should go beyond the student body and noted that a larger number of individuals who struggle with 
mental illness do not reach out for help. She has spoken with the head of the Vantage Health System and it 
is a great resource for those with mental illness. Because of the stigma, many feel shame and do not reach 
out for help.  Ms. Kayzman provided a packet with a few ideas to promote the mental wellness message. 
She noted that the local outlets would be a great place to provide flyers promoting the message and 
providing knowledge of Stigma Free. She also believed that the younger students should be educated at an 
early age; and this may be a project for the club next year. She noted that signs promoting Stigma Free are 
available from the County and she also suggested a walk in the future promoting mental awareness and a 
Stigma Free task force from the Closter government.  
 
In answer to Councilwoman Latner, Ms. Kayzman said the number of club members varies from year to 
year; and Councilwoman Latner expressed support for the ideas she has presented. In answer to 
Councilman Yammarino, Ms. Kayzman noted that a stigma is a disgrace and we should be aware that 
people struggle and are not always aligned with life. In answer to Councilwoman Chung, Mayor Glidden 
said the first step in forming a Task Force would be to ask a Councilperson to head same; therefore, he 
requested that Councilwoman Chung take that position and she readily agreed to do so.  Ms. Kayzman 
noted that the Bergen County Mental Health Tool Kit includes provision for residents, elected officials, 
students and parents to become part of a Task Force. Councilwoman Latner suggested that her son, who is 
an addiction counselor,  be contacted.   
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4. REVIEW AND DISCUSSION OF COMMUNICATION ITEMS 
 

a. MAIL LIST OF JUNE 14, 2018 – Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council wished to 
address any matter or provide any comments. No one wished to remove any item for discussion. 
 
b. MAIL LIST OF JUNE 21, 2018 – Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council wished to 
address any matter or provide any comments. Item No. 2 was removed by Councilwoman Latner; Item No. 
11 was removed by Borough Administrator. 
 
Item No. 2: Received 06/15/18, Dated 06/15/18, from Jack Peters, Construction/Zoning Official, to 
William Dahle III; c: Arthur Dolson, Loretta Castano, Construction@closternj.us re Letter of thanks and 
gratitude on behalf of the Building Department re Marek Skowron (DPW Employee) Copy to DPW 
Superintendent, Borough Administrator 
 Councilwoman Latner wanted to acknowledge for years she has heard about the pet projects Marek 
Skowron would take on and he miraculously fixes things. 
 
Item No. 11: Received 06/20/18, Dated 06/20/18, from Arthur Dolson to Borough Clerk; c:  Ed Rogan re 
Copy of letter dated 5/30/18 sent via 3-mail to Borough Attorney by Thomas J. Barrett, c:  Bentzig 
Builders, Inc. re 81 Eckerson Place (Copy to Borough Engineer) 
 Borough Administrator acknowledged Mr. Bentzig is present in the audience this evening and 
reminded he previously addressed us on this matter. Mr. Dolson noted he has not yet received a response 
from the water company (SUEZ) but said he does have a pre-construction meeting on another matter this 
Friday and he hopes to speak with them at that time. He wanted to ascertain if any of the Council  members 
had visited the location and consider the applicant’s sidewalk and water line issues. In answer to the Mayor, 
he gave his recommendation that they could consider leaving this part of the street alone since there are no 
curbs or sidewalks on Brook Street, at least until construction on the house is complete, partly because of 
the direction the water line runs across the properties. If the property owner was required to build the curb 
and sidewalk at this point, they could encounter that water line before they are finished; and would bring 
more problems to us than we need to deal with at this point in time. He said that if, at some time, we can 
get the water company to straighten out the water distribution issue in the street, it could be readdressed at 
that time; but in the meantime, they have been working on this house for some time; and they need some 
guidance to resolve the problem.  Basically, the applicant needs to install curbs and sidewalks, but there is a 
water line right in the middle of this.  
 Mayor Glidden asked the Borough Engineer for his opinion on the recommendation. Mr. DeNicola 
explained he did not have a problem if this is the direction the Council wanted to go; but he cautioned that 
just because they don’t put the curb and sidewalk in, doesn’t mean they’re not going to have problems or 
hear from that property owner. He wanted them to be aware he is concerned that the problem may not go 
away just from removing the curb and sidewalk from the project. In answer to the Mayor, he explained the 
Borough has a trail through the woods at the end of Brook Street.  So there is always the desire of the 
Borough to get the curb and sidewalk, or at least the sidewalk along Brook Street on one side of the street, 
which side doesn’t really matter. He reiterated his concern that he doesn’t think the issue is going to go 
away if they do not do the curb and sidewalk. Borough Administrator agreed and said his thought was that 
if maybe it was buried and/or portions of it were encased in the concrete, it would possibly create additional 
problems.  
 Mayor Glidden voiced his understanding that we should give it some time. Mr. Dolson explained 
that the water company has blatantly refused to do anything about the water line claiming it belongs to the 
homeowner; and that homeowner has informed Mr. Bentzig that they don’t want any part of restoring that 
water line either. It’s almost become a standoff of who is going to do what and why. One question is if Mr. 
Bentzig changes the water line, then who is going to be responsible for that water line. Borough Engineer 
voiced his recollection that at the last meeting, the adjacent property owner was going to be contacted and 
said he could not recall who was going to do so. At this time, Mayor Glidden invited the property owner to 
speak on the matter.  
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Brant Bentzig, 598 Sunset Avenue, Haworth, property owner of 81 Eckerson Avenue, and Bruce Bentzig, 
437 Baldwin Avenue, Haworth, the builder of the home, introduced themselves. Mayor Glidden voiced his 
understanding that the Borough Administrator’s recommendation is to defer the building of sidewalk and 
curbs until after construction is complete; and asked if either of the Bentzigs had any comments regarding 
same. Brant Bentzig said it sounded accurate; and informed they would be completing construction within 
the next thirty (30) days; there are no curbs and sidewalks on Brook Street; the Eckerson side which is a 
corner lot has partial existing curb; and he thinks they could possibly put the curb to proper use and install 
the sidewalk on that side. He reiterated that the neighbor seems as though they consider it to be their water 
line and not the Bentzig’s, so they don’t want to work with them or the town or anybody else to resolve the 
problem. In answer to the Mayor, he informed the neighbor’s name is Monica Helder and said they are here 
to get some direction and kind of the bottom line. He said the water line is incorrect for a number of 
reasons; should it be moved – no it’s not going to be moved – she doesn’t want to move it; is it going to 
stay there and we put curb and sidewalk in considering the complications of the incorrect water line – do 
we not put curb and sidewalk in. He said they’re into the final grading and elevation stages; and without 
direction on this issue, the rest of the project cannot be completed because many factors could change 
depending on the final outcome.  
 
 Mayor Glidden voiced his support for the Borough Administrator’s suggestion to hold off building 
curb and sidewalks until construction is complete. Brant Bentzig informed he has been in contact with the 
water company a number of times and SUEZ is not receptive about anything and they don’t want to hear 
anything about it. The Mayor said he is familiar with the trials and tribulations of the water company; and 
said the issue here is that the Borough is of the mind to build the sidewalk on one side or the other. He said 
they should go ahead and finish the job; but at some point be prepared to put a sidewalk in. At this time, the 
Borough Engineer made a recommendation to put the money in escrow similar to when they waive the 
sidewalk, we normally collect the money for the sidewalk anyway. If in the future we have the ability to 
build a sidewalk on one side or the other, we have the money in place. Mr. Bentzig affirmed they just 
wanted direction on the matter so they could finish the project. He said they will complete it back to what it 
was. Borough Attorney said a Resolution will be needed for the dollar amount of the sidewalk fund 
contribution.  Borough Engineer said it’s $75 per square yard and they’re still going to have to cross the 
water line with the driveway. Mr. Bentzig said nothing is really changing from the last discussion because 
the driveway is still overlapping the water line, which was in a different place; and they have shifted the 
location of the new driveway so it has the same impact. Mr. DeNicola reiterated he wanted the Borough to 
be prepared that there will be an issue with that water line down the road; and the Mayor acknowledged he 
has been very clear about that. Borough Attorney questioned how the neighbor got the permission to put 
those lines in improperly or whoever put those lines in. Borough Engineer explained a long time ago, a lot 
of the meters were at the corners; and the actual water lines ran from this meter pit almost like a manhole; 
and the services ran from that manhole. These days that doesn’t happen because it’s a direct tap into the 
main in the street straight to the house. This is one of those older situations. Mr. Rogan asked if it freezes 
up again, was there potential it could damage the Bentzig property.  The Borough Engineer affirmed it 
would not because it is actually in the right-of-way.  Brant Bentzig said the copper pipe from the meter pit 
doesn’t actually meander onto his property at all. Borough Attorney asked if, when they were looking into 
the problem before they came to the Council, did Mr. Bentzig have a ballpark figure in his head as to what 
it would cost the neighbor to make this right. Bruce Bentzig informed they didn’t get any exact numbers 
together, but what they put on the table at the time, was they spoke to Bob, who is a live-in and a retired 
union carpenter, so some of this is not news to him; and he agreed it should be straightened out. Mr. 
Bentzig offered to keep it simple and work together; and when they were ready to do curb and sidewalk, 
they would put some extra excavation time in; and they would tell Bob where to go to get the materials, pay 
for some labor and split something down the end.  Nobody’s going to get rich or poor over this; and they’ll 
make it correct. That was discussed in the winter; and it seemed like the path they were heading on; and 
when he brought it back up to Bob as the weather broke when the work was being continued, he was told 
they weren’t going to do anything.  
 
 At this time, Mayor Glidden informed there would be a Resolution at the next meeting pertaining 
to the sidewalk donation; and the Borough Engineer said he would determine the calculations. 
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5. REVIEW AND DISCUSSION OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS FROM REGULAR MEETING 
 (Refer to Regular Meeting Agenda of June 27, 2018) 
 
  Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the governing body wished to discuss any item 

on the Consent Agenda from Item Nos. 7 to 27 inclusive. 
  

15. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A SIDEWALK SALE IN THE BOROUGH ON JULY 26, 27 AND 28, 
2018 AND TO ERECT A BANNER OVER BOROUGH PROPERTY (Received from Borough Attorney 
6/21/18   

  Borough Administrator said he had been advised by Lisa Katz that a banner is not planned and she 
provided the original letter with the request for the banner whited out. He said that a reason was not 
provided. Borough Attorney noted that the resolution should be carried to the next meeting.  

  
  Mayor Glidden called attention to the following appointments he is recommending: 

 
 25a. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS: 

OFFICE INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Zoning Board of Adjusment 

Alternate No. 2 
Joan Marks 

(Resignation 11. M.L. 6/7/18) Barret Abramow 
2 Years  

(Unexp. Marks) 31-Dec-19 

Alternate No. 3 Barret Abramow Ravit Advocat 
2 Years 

(Unexp. Abramow) 31-Dec-18 

Alternate No. 4 Ravit Advocat Soci Kayserian 
2 Years 

(Unexp. Advocat) 31-Dec-19 
    
 26. MOTION GRANTING APPROVAL FOR ISSUANCE BY POLICE DEPARTMENT OF THE 

FOLLOWING HAWKERS AND PEDDLERS LICENSES FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2018 PER 
BOROUGH CODE CH. 127 (Received from Chief of Police 6/19/18)  

    
PERMIT NO 2018-003 – FOR RESIDENTIAL PEST CONTROL SERVICES DELIVERED TO 
CUSTOMER’S HOME, COMPANY: APTIVE ENVIRONMENTAL, 19 STATE ROUTE 10E, UNIT 24, 
SUCCASUNNA, NJ 07876 AS FOLLOWS: 
2018-003I – CHRIS MITCHELL HUNEM, 9780 N. DORCHESTER DRIVE, CEDAR HILLS, UT 84062 
2018-003J – JAMES MOORE, 9256 N. MAHOGANY DRIVE, CEDAR HILLS, UT 84062 
2018-003K – COLLIN ARAVE CHRISTENSEN, 1202 W. 110 N, APT. S-302, PLEASANT GROVE, UT 
84062 
2018-003L – KYLE D. MOORE, 1206 WOODMONT COURT, MT. ARLINGTON, NJ 07856 
2018-003M – SYDNEY EMILY LAYTON, 7414 FIELD STONE DRIVE, MT. ARLINGTON, NJ 07856 
2018-003N – HAYDEN L. ANDERSON, 3394 N. 900 W, LEHI, UT 84043 
2018-003O – JOSHUA MICHAEL FARAH, 8403 FIELD STONE DRIVE, MT. ARLINGTON, NJ 07856 
2018-003P – RICHARD JON MEIER, 5377 HOAG ROAD, ROME, NY 13440 
2018-003Q – MORGAN BEN ANDERSON, 6765 W. CANTERBURY DRIVE, HIGHLAND, UT 84003 
2018-003R – BENJAMIN C. JENSEN, 2104 N 5E, LAYTON, UT 84041 
2018-003S – JORDAN MCKAY VON TRAPP, 48N 2120 E CIRCLE DRIVE, ST. GEORGE, UT 84790 
2018-003T – NATHAN JOHN CANNON, 7407 FIELD STONE DRIVE, MT. ARLINGTON, NJ 07856 
 
 In answer to Councilwoman Chung, Borough Attorney said he has contacted the law firm twice 
and they are objecting to the required fee which they feel is unconstitutional and not tied into the cost to the 
Borough. He said the Ordinance Committee would be discussing this matter and provide suggestions for 
revisions. He noted that the present cost should be reviewed and lowered to reflect the costs that the 
Borough incurs. We can approve the resolution with the caveat that some of the fee may be returned and 
the ordinance would have to be addressed. 
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
WORK SESSION NOTES – JUNE 27, 2018 – 7:30 P.M. 
 
6. COMMITTEE REPORTS 
        

A.         FINANCE AND TECHNOLOGY – YAMMARINO (DEVLIN/WITKO)  
  1) REPORT RE CLOSTER WEBSITE – No report. 
  2) REPORT – Councilman Yammarino reported the Board of Ethics submitted their report 
and there are only a handful of individuals who have not submitted their Financial Disclosure Statements. 
The Mayor has followed up with several of those people, so there will be close to 100% compliance.  
 Recreation Commission Summer Concert Series started last Friday and they will be almost every 
Friday during the summer with the exception of July 1st which is a Sunday and This Is My County with Joel 
Zelnik will be playing. The Mayor noted there is also one being held on a Thursday (7/19/18) and said he 
would confirm same to include in his newsletter.  
 Mr. Yammarino reported the Historic Preservation Commission met on Monday, they talked a little 
about the Village School and are excited that the work has begun. They plan to revisit the designation of 
the building in July. Mayor Glidden explained that the Commission previously had made a report and 
recommendation to designate the Village School as an Historic site about six (6) months or more ago. At 
that time, he wrote them a letter explaining what the plans were for the site, about being in discussions and 
negotiations, and that it would have been inappropriate for the Council to consider the designation at that 
time. We are now in a position where we have to start working with Bergen County Housing Authority to 
determine how the structure is going to be renovated and rebuilt. Mayor Glidden said he is very reluctant to 
designate the Village School at this time because it would severely tie our hands with Bergen County 
Housing Authority and their work if we designate the facility. He strongly urged the Council that they will 
consider a designation in due time; but we cannot do that until we get further down the road. In the next 
month, we are hoping to get our final Settlement done, then we have to go to the Planning Board and have 
some hearings on our Settlement; and in the meantime, we have to get the Bergen County Housing 
Authority on board with the project.  He thinks it would be a severe disadvantage from a cost perspective if 
we were to take up designation at this time.  
 Borough Attorney wanted to echo that, in addition to the cost, as he has indicated over time, once 
the Fairness Hearing is complete, which is anticipated to be July 24th, we have two (2) years to start that 
work; and adding a whole Historic Preservation review process, whether it be a delay of three (3) months or 
four (4), could be critical in trying to comply with that two (2) year start date. Bergen County Housing 
Authority has to get the money for it; it’s not like they’re going to start building in August or September – 
they have to take title to the property, then they have to start applying for funds; and from what he is 
hearing from the State, there may not be any funds available for that type of construction in 2019; so they 
may not be able to apply for that funding until the end of 2019; and if they’re not applying for the funding, 
then they’re not going to be applying for the Zoning Board or Planning Board; and that could severely 
jeopardize our timeline in terms of complying with that two (2) years. He wanted the Council to take that 
into consideration  about what adding the Historic Review element would do to the project, not to mention 
half the building is gone. He said the idea of trying to save Village School was to respect its historic value 
and the significance of it to the town;  and it should be done in due time as opposed to jeopardizing the 
whole project. Borough Administrator said to state the obvious, it’s been there for 100 years; what’s 
another year or two. 
              
B.  PUBLIC SAFETY - LATNER (CHUNG/YAMMARINO) 
 1) REPORT – Councilwoman Latner offered congratulations to the Borough Attorney for the 
addition of another attorney to the family; and he thanked her for same. Mrs. Latner reported that on 
Election Day, the Library reported everything went smoothly and there was a low turnout. They are 
organizing the Summer reading program and she was pleased to report the Hebrew collection is still 
growing. They had a one-day book sale and collected $1,598.00; and as far as the delivery system, it’s 
operating satisfactorily; but they aren’t sure what they’re going to be doing going forward. 
  
 Mrs. Latner reported the High School had Tim Park and Jordan Tse win Athletes of the Year 
Awards for Boy’s Swimming and Boy’s Bowling, respectively. She congratulated the athletes on their 
recognition and reported at graduation last week $93,000 in scholarships were awarded to NVRHS 
students.  
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
WORK SESSION NOTES – JUNE 27, 2018 – 7:30 P.M. 
 
6. COMMITTEE REPORTS (Continued) 

 
B.  PUBLIC SAFETY - LATNER (CHUNG/YAMMARINO) (Continued) 
 
 Councilwoman Latner said in terms of Public Safety, she wanted to ask Councilman Devlin about 
the status of the ordinances she’s been requesting in terms of Captain to be adjusted. In answer to Mrs. 
Latner, Borough Attorney voiced his understanding that it will be on the next Ordinance Committee 
Agenda; and he believes they will be scheduling one very soon. He will make sure to add it to the agenda 
and she thanked him for same. 
 
 Mrs. Latner reported there was a mistaken lockdown last Tuesday at Tenakill School that 
Councilwoman Chung had brought to her attention. A teacher had mistakenly pressed the lockdown button; 
Mrs. Chung noted it was all over Facebook with people questioning whether or not it was a drill; and there 
was a lot of confusion. She said she spoke to the Chief; and what this did was to unearth a lot of problems 
that there have been for some time in terms of what we would like to be doing regarding safety. There are 
several officers who have been in direct communication with the school; and she wanted to bring up some 
issues now, so there would be no surprises down the road, because she believes in this day and age we do 
need to have much more updated and comprehensive safety security in place. One thing they need is 
cameras; and there is currently one (1) camera outside; so they were getting quotes from some companies 
to get some high tech ones. They did meet with the School Board and the Superintendent; and the Police 
Department suggested buying less cameras right now, but to continue to increase them over time.  This way 
they don’t all break at the same time and it doesn’t hit the budget as much as all at one time. The other 
issue is officers in the schools. Right now, Norwood and Northvale schools do have officers in the schools; 
and they both began earlier this year. She said they have a lot of different ways to approach this; and one of 
those is to have officers for a five (5) or six (6) hour day in the schools. She asked Sgt. Buccola for some 
rough numbers to start to lay the groundwork. She voiced her understanding that in Norwood, they split it 
three (3) ways: the School/the Borough/and Special Service School. She said there is the probability of a 
conversation in the future to discuss helping with having extra time for the police officers. Mayor Glidden 
said the Chief came in two (2) months ago and asked for two (2) officers and we gave him three (3). Mrs. 
Latner said it’s great because now we have the manpower because she wanted to point out that with the 
three (3) new officers, the cost of overtime will go down. She admits there would be overtime involved 
with this proposal, but she doesn’t think it’s anything that isn’t going to be done in other towns; and she 
believes the Superintendent (Joanne Newberry) was surprised that we were so behind in terms of what 
other towns are doing. The estimate, if they had an officer in each school for ten (10) hours a week at five 
(5) hours per day would roughly be $136,000; split two (2) ways would be $68,000. The cost would go up 
if it’s twelve (12) hours a week. She reiterated that Norwood, Northern Valley Board of Ed and Region 3 
have already started, so they are having conversations and meetings. Right now there has been 
communication between the schools and our Police Department, which is something that perhaps that has 
not been as forthcoming over the years; it was more of a challenge. Mrs. Latner said in light of the 
lockdown last week, they are looking to upgrade the systems since obviously that did not reverse it once the 
teacher did press that button. They had a lot of issues like Senior Service students in there with no visible 
identification. There were just a lot of issues that came to the surface considering we have been wanting to 
have a discussion regarding public safety.  
 
 Chief Kaine said the day was catastrophic: a teacher set it off in error; he tried to clear it himself 
and nobody else in the school was notified; it didn’t go to 9-1-1 or 768-5000; a few of the officers and he 
received it in a text message as a lockdown and they responded as if it was an active one. The Vice 
Principal went over the portable radios and called lockdown, then told us to disregard it because it was only 
a drill; so there were teachers walking around complaining it wasn’t a scheduled drill; and there were 
people walking around in the hallways; it was a total failure. Basically the Principal was telling the teachers 
we were going to be there at 10:00 a.m. for a lockdown drill and we weren’t aware of that. Councilwoman 
Chung said we were lucky it was a mistake because had it been a real incident, there could have been 
serious injuries.  In answer to Mrs. Latner, the Chief reported that Norwood and Haworth were there; 
Northvale and Alpine were en route.  
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
WORK SESSION NOTES – JUNE 27, 2018 – 7:30 P.M. 
 
6. COMMITTEE REPORTS (Continued) 

 
B.  PUBLIC SAFETY - LATNER (CHUNG/YAMMARINO) (Continued) 
 
 Councilwoman Latner said it was a very disturbing and upsetting incident. Mayor Glidden asked 
what was happening over there and said heads should be rolling; and Chief Kaine said he explained to the 
Superintendent that they can’t be telling the teachers it is a scheduled drill – it’s supposed to be caught off 
guard so they are prepared. They’re going to try to get a replacement of the phone system because it didn’t 
work at all.  
 

Mrs. Chung said she had mentioned to Mrs. Latner and Sgt. Buccola if there was a way that 
government could help enforce protocol for something like this to not alert the school when there is a drill; 
and when there is a drill, if they fail certain protocol, then there’s some way to hold them accountable.  She 
feels that up until now, there’s really been no accountability. Chief Kaine said they discussed that each and 
every time they have a drill.  The Department goes over with them what was done wrong, and right 
afterwards, and identify problems that are supposed to be corrected. Mrs. Latner wanted to remind that 
there had been many discussions from Public Safety that they kept pushing and trying to set up a meeting to 
discuss these things with the school; and the irony is that the meeting was finally set for last Wednesday 
night; and this incident happened Tuesday.  

 
Borough Administrator said he doesn’t understand why the real deal and the real McCoys are 

treated with two different approaches; and Chief Kaine agreed. Councilwoman Latner reiterated that the 
main issue right now they are looking at is an estimate for more cameras as well as the lockdown system 
that they wear around their neck. The only reason the teacher had it on was because he was outside with the 
kids and felt he should have it with him. She was told most of the teachers don’t wear them. Mayor Glidden 
offered to set up a meeting with Joanne Newberry and the President of the School Board to talk with them 
and let them know that we are concerned about this; and the Chief thinks that would be a good idea. Mrs. 
Latner said Sgt. Buccola was able to attend some of the meetings where they discussed the cameras and the 
estimates. Basically the School Board was ready to do this; they never consulted the Police Department 
who advised that was not the way they should be doing it; and they really should be working hand-in-hand 
with the Police Department.  

 
The Borough Attorney questioned what right and expertise does the School Board have to  

be deciding safety. Mrs. Latner said they had one company come in.  The Borough Attorney said that’s 
outrageous; they need a safety consultant not a camera salesman.  
 
 Councilwoman Latner reported that there was also no communication sent to the parents regarding 
the incident at all either during or after. Some communication should have gone home to inform the parents 
what happened and it didn’t. She just wanted all to be aware that it has been brought up in the past that 
these discussions were trying to be arranged; and now there has been an incident; and the Board is aware 
and they are setting up funds for some of the updates.  
 

Councilwoman Witko noted there was an article in The Record on Sunday that said Hackensack is 
hiring police officers just for the schools. Mrs. Latner supported having our own officers in the schools 
because they are familiar to the children and the staff; and they are trained and familiar with the schools. In 
answer to Mrs. Chung, the Chief affirmed that ultimately the Police Department is responsible for the 
school officers which are called SLEO III’s. Mrs. Latner noted during one of the meetings, our officers 
stressed it was better to use our own officers for a variety of reasons; and they also noted with the incident 
in Florida, that was a retired officer; and using a current active duty officer will make it safer.  She 
apologized for the long report but wanted all to be aware of what happened. Mayor Glidden agreed and said 
this was a very disturbing incident. Councilwoman Chung said parents were only made aware by their 
children coming home from school and telling them there was a live lockdown; and the parents were 
alarmed and reached out to her.  
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
WORK SESSION NOTES – JUNE 27, 2018 – 7:30 P.M. 
 
6. COMMITTEE REPORTS (Continued) 

      
C. PUBLIC WORKS - CHUNG (AMITAI/LATNER)  
 1) REPORT – Councilwoman Chung informed she didn’t have much to report but was 
pleased everything is going smoothly.  Residents have complained it has been hard to keep up with the 
garbage schedule because there’s no printed calendar anymore. She referred to the app “burbio.com”  that 
Councilwoman Latner had mentioned some time ago; and said she has been referring everybody to it 
because it is unbelievable; and everybody who has started using it, loves it. You can select the calendars 
you want to follow; and it shows you the week at a time; and you can choose what is pertinent to you. She 
reminded they’ve been discussing an app for Closter and thinks this is the perfect solution. Councilwoman 
Chung informed she will have a much bigger update on the Greenway Committee in her next report. 
       
 D. ORDINANCES - DEVLIN (WITKO/AMITAI) 
  1) REPORT RE ORDINANCE COMMITTEE MEETINGS 
  2) REPORT – Councilman Devlin was not present this evening; therefore, no report 
was provided. 
 
E.         HUMAN RESOURCES - WITKO (CHUNG/LATNER) 
 1) REPORT RE PERSONNEL COMMITTEE MEETINGS – Councilwoman Witko reported 
the Personnel Committee met two (2) weeks ago to discuss a letter received from an employee; and the 
Borough Attorney advised he would have a memo together for them for tomorrow.  Mrs. Witko informed 
the Committee discussed several issues; and they talked about doing an annual employee evaluation in the 
future; but there is nothing else to report at the present time. 
 2) REPORT – No report. 
 
F. LAND USE AND CONSTRUCTION - AMITAI (DEVLIN/YAMMARINO) 
 1) REPORT– Councilwoman Amitai was not present this evening; therefore, no report was 
provided. 

 
7. OLD BUSINESS   
 

 Borough Engineer referred to the bridge over the Dwarskill, which  he emphasized should be 
addressed sooner rather than later; and Mayor Glidden cited the traffic noting that the culvert at 
Knickerbocker Road and Harrington Avenue causing the closing of the intersection until November 1. 
PSE&G is replacing a gas line in front of Stop & Shop up until Piermont Road causing an off-and-on 
closure for two months; and there are paving projects on Homans Avenue from Piermont Road to Anderson 
Avenue, and on Cedar Lane to Poplar Street during July and August. Borough Engineer said that electrical 
would be installed under the Blanch Avenue Bridge during the fall and winter. Borough Administrator 
cited an e-mail he received indicating a 2020 completion of that project.    

 
8. NEW BUSINESS 
 

 Borough Administrator reported on an Orange and Rockland issue at 31 Yale Place relative to 
installation of electrical utilities to the new house; and noted that the utility request has been withdrawn. 
Borough Engineer confirmed with Mr. Dolson there would not be a new pole. 

 
 Councilwoman Chung confirmed with the Chief of Police that firecrackers and sparklers are now 
allowed in the State and the Borough.  She noted that Shoprite is now selling same.  

 
  Mrs. Chung cited a suggestion made by Jack Peters that the Borough host a town hall meeting with 

the Building Department one week night where residents can come in to ask questions with members of  
his Department and pick up forms, due to a misconception about the process having experienced it herself. 
Borough Administrator expressed support for same; noted that it would provide public safety information.  
Mayor Glidden agreed and asked Mr. Dolson to speak with him and Mr. Peters about it tomorrow. 
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
WORK SESSION NOTES – JUNE 27, 2018 – 7:30 P.M. 
 
  Mayor Glidden noted that a very successful Ribbon Cutting Ceremony was held at The Hill 

Restaurant on Schraalenburgh Road last evening and he highly recommended all to attend as they have 
quite a menu. 

   Mayor Glidden expressed support for the concert series on Friday evenings starting this Sunday at 
1 p.m. and informed he would be listing same in the newsletter in addition to the Annual Labor Day 
activities including the fireworks and the field day all day on Monday (9/3/18).  

 
9. OPEN MEETING TO THE PUBLIC FOR ANY MATTER PER NJSA 10:4-12(A) SUBJECT TO A 5-

MINUTE LIMIT (PER GENERAL RULE NUMBER 11) EXCEPT FOR ITEMS SCHEDULED FOR 
PUBLIC HEARING AT THE REGULAR MEETING 

 
  Mayor Glidden opened the meeting to the public.  
 
 Dr. David Barad (26 Kinkaid Avenue) cited the issue of soil moving and trees.  He wanted to make the 

governing body aware that the property at 98 Wainwright, which has not had any application before the 
Planning Board, in the last week has cut down every tree (30 trees) on the property, to his knowledge, 
without a tree permit.  He showed before and after pictures for all to see and informed the Mayor that many 
of them were large trees. Borough Engineer noted that there would be a major fine levied on the property 
owners by the Construction Official.  In this instance, it most likely would be approximately $30,000.  Dr. 
Barad strongly recommended that a penalty for this action must also be discussed with the Planning Board 
as they had no opinion about his recommendation regarding an appropriate penalty when he talked to them 
about it.   

 
10. DISCUSSION OF PUBLIC COMMENTS, IF APPROPRIATE 
 
11. ANY OTHER MATTER WHICH MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE GOVERNING BODY 
 
12. ADJOURNMENT 

 
 Motion to adjourn the Work Session at 8:50 p.m. was made by Councilwoman Latner, seconded by 
Councilwoman Witko and declared unanimously carried by Mayor Glidden. 
 
        Provided to the Mayor and Council  
        on July 5, 2018 for approval at  
        the Regular Meeting to be held  
        July 11, 2018 
 
 
        ____________________________ 

Loretta Castano, RMC 
        Borough Clerk  
Prepared by Carol A. Kroepke, RMC      
and Arlene Marie Gray, RMC, utilizing          
recording and the Borough Clerk’s   
notes    
 
Approved at the Regular Meeting held July 21, 2018 

  Consent Agenda Item No. 18b         
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